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Background  

Delivering development aid to fragile states is particularly challenging. Fragile states, 
taking the working definition of the UK’s Department for International Development 
(DFID), are those states where the government cannot or will not deliver core functions 
to the majority of its people, including the poor, due to internal conflict, weak 
governance, political or macroeconomic instability, and low capacity to manage public 
resources.1 Failure by fragile states to deliver public goods and to mitigate the diseases of 
poverty undermines global efforts to build strong institutions and systems to support 
efforts to eradicate extreme poverty and hunger and to reach other Millennium 
Development Goals.  

Since the 1990s, the tendency for donor countries has been to reward those countries with 
relatively effective governments and stable macroeconomic policies, and to sideline poor-
performing, fragile states. However, to ignore fragile states is to do further harm to their 
populations, since so many of the world’s poor live in these states.  Not only does it make 
sense to do business in fragile states since they are the neediest (poorest, highest burdens 
of disease), but also because failure to effectively support the populations of fragile states 
undermines investments in neighboring states.  

The mandate of the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria is to mobilize 
resources on a massive scale and to disburse these resources to countries in need so they 
can accelerate and scale up the fight against these three diseases of poverty. Priority for 
the Global Fund’s resources is the low-and middle-income countries with high disease 
burdens. The focus on low-income status and high disease burdens has meant that over 
the course of four funding rounds, the Global Fund has approved anywhere from one to 
six grants for each of the 46 states defined as fragile (see Annex for list2). 

The Global Fund will conduct a study to examine whether the present Global Fund model 
suits fragile states, which form a large client base for its resources, and to look into areas 
for potential improvement so as to better serve these states.  The study will also draw 
lessons that can be used in other areas of health development and in non-health sectors to 
advance the effectiveness of development aid. In addition, a separate and independent 
analysis of all Global Fund grants is currently underway by Steven Radelet of the Center 
for Global Development. The Global Fund’s study will draw upon this analysis and make 
appropriate links. 

                                                 
1 Department for International Development, UK. (2005). Why We Need to Work More Effectively in Fragile States.  
2 Ibid. 
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Study Design 

The Global Fund’s principle of performance-based financing requires all grantees to 
demonstrate good performance in managing and implementing their grants in order to 
assure continued funding. This principle is not waived for fragile states. The only 
provision is that where there is no national entity that has adequate capacity to manage 
the resources, a third-party, non-implementing entity (often UNDP) is used as a stop-gap 
Principal Recipient (PR) to manage the funds and disburse them to sub-recipients.  

When proposals for funding are approved by the Global Fund’s Board, the approval is, in 
principle, to fund the proposals for up to five years, since most proposals cover this time 
span. However, to ensure that financing is invested only in programs that yield results, 
funds are committed by the Board for the first two years only. As grants approach the 
two-year mark, they are thoroughly evaluated for performance in order to determine 
whether or not continued funding for years three to five (Phase 2) can be recommended. 
The documentation required for this evaluation is comprehensive and externally verified, 
and therefore provides a strong basis for assessment of program success.  

Methodology 

From June through early August, up to 100 grants being implemented in 44 of the 46 
fragile states will have gone through Phase 2 assessments, and all associated 
documentation will be available. Analysis of these grants will be based on this 
documentation. Other input to the study will include a review of portfolio managers’ 
mission reports, and interviews with relevant portfolio managers, Principal Recipients 
and sub-recipients, Local Fund Agents, and representatives of the Country Coordinating 
Mechanisms to gain further insights.  

The key questions to be asked include: What are the key factors underlying well-
performing grants? Likewise, what factors are associated with poor performing grants? In 
particular, the study will examine size of grant; CCM characteristics; number and type of 
sub-recipients per grant; management characteristics of managers at implementation 
level; reporting and functional relationships between PR and sub-recipients; relative 
demand for support visits from portfolio managers; and roles played by technical partners 
or by other donor agencies.  

Final Report 
 
The final report will be issued in September and presented at the Global Fund’s third 
replenishment conference in the UK.  

Written by Vinand Nantulya and Mabingue Ngom 
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Excerpted from Department for International Development, UK. (2005). Why We Need to Work More Effectively in 
Fragile States. © Crown copyright 2005 


